The Town of Leesburg
Leesburg Tree Commission
MEETING MINUTES
Tuesday, February 21, 2023 7:00PM
Town Hall, Lower-Level Conference Room II

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Earl Hower (24), Chair
John Groothuis (26), Vice Chair
Joe Garnreiter (24), Member
Phil Marshall (24), Member 
Frank Schneider (26), Member 
Elizabeth Welch (24), Member 

ELECTRONIC PARTICIPATION:	
NA

ABSENT: 					
Tom Stokes (26), Member 	

COUNCIL PRESENT:					
NA 

STAFF PRESENT:

Noble Atkins, Urban Forester, Commission Liaison

PUBLIC PRESENT:

Chris Spigt
Jennifer Chu

1) CALL TO ORDER/ROLLCALL 					
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Hower at 7:09 pm 

2) APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA 
The Chairman noted that Member Stokes was absent.  A motion was made by Commissioner Marshall to approve the February 21, 2023 agenda.
Motion to approve:	Marshall
Second:		Welch
Carried:		6-0-1			 

3) APPROVAL OF THE JANUARY 17, 2022 MINUTES 	
A motion was made by Commissioner Marshall to approve the January 17, 2022 minutes.
Motion to approve:	Marshall
Second:		Garnreiter
Carried:		6-0-1	

4) PUBLIC COMMENTS  
Mrs. Chu discussed “Keep Loudoun Beautiful” and Treesburg.org.  Mr. Spigt mentioned that crabapple trees are already in leaf in Alexandria despite winter not being over yet.  A late frost will cause damage.


5) SUBCOMMITTEES 									 
a) Adopt A Spot 
Mr. Marshall and Mr. Hower discussed planting Pansies & Daffodils to beautify the bed before the flower and garden festival.    

6) OLD BUSINESS 										
a) Tree Tour App
Liam Dolan reported that he sent his tree photos to the late Mr. Wright.  Mr. Atkins has not found them yet but will continue to look for the photos in the Town files.  Mr. Marshall volunteered to take new tree pictures with a professional DSLR camera.  Mr. Marshall wanted to purchase and plant a new tree in the hollow tree stump near the oldest (circa 1730) burial site at a town cemetery to not disturb the grave.  Mr. Spigt offered to grind the stump for free if needed to facilitate the tree planting.  Several Commission members offered to take photos of the site to show at the next Commission meeting.

b) Ten-Year Tree Canopy Study
Mr. Atkins informed the group that the data received by LCPS was devoid of any helpful information.  However, Mr. Atkins reported that after consulting with Town staff, sufficient data was found to create a 2005-2015 ten-year tree canopy study.  The Commission agreed to pursue completing the 2005-2015 study followed by a 2015-2025 ten-year tree canopy study.

c) Treesburg.org Cooperative Tree Initiative
Mr. Hower & Mr. Atkins shared that access to funds to plant trees is still limited due to the Tree Fund being on hold for the foreseeable future.  A discussion ensued about how and when those funds could be accessed.  Mr. Hower spoke about asking local businesses to offer a coupon to citizens purchasing trees.  He also discussed attending the next EAC meeting with 1 or 2 other Tree Commission staff.  The history of the Tree Bank was discussed.  Planting trees on private verses public property was discussed.  The Town’s No-Net-Loss policy was discussed.  Mr. Hower made a joke about some of the Commission Members referring to the Town of Leesburg as a “City”.  

d) 2023 & Garden Festival (April 15-16)
The Loudoun Now Public Service announcement ($600 is the approximate cost of the PSA) and tree seedling orders were discussed ($1200 approximately).  Past subjects for the PSA were listed by Mr. Hower.  The Arbor Day tree choice will be deferred to the next meeting.  Mr. Atkins circulated a list and pictures of a variety of trees that are currently available for purchase from the State Forestry Department.  The Commission each voted by checking their top 3 choices.  Water Oaks and Chestnut Oaks were chosen by majority to be the seedlings for giveaways.  River Birch was selected to be the 4 potted raffle trees.  Mr. Marshall mentioned that Catoctin Elementary put out a call for trees to be planted on their property.  Virginia Arbor day this year is April 28th.  Earth Day is April 27th.  Mr. Hower recommended the PSA be focused the benefits of Oaks this year.  Mr. Groothuis volunteered to research and write the PSA for oaks.  A discussion was had about a very large Heritage oak tree near the toll road.  Discussions were about damage caused to it, potential protection, fencing, or signage being provided for it, etc.  A handout for each type of giveaway tree needs to be made.  Paper bags will be used again for the seedlings.

7) NEW BUSINESS 								
a) Nominations for Tree Commission Chair/Vice Chair 
A request was made by Mr. Hower for any additional nominations for Chair and Vice Chair.  No nominations were given.  Vice Chair Groothuis made a motion to nominate Mr. Hower for Chair.   

The motion carried:	5-0-1-1	
Chair Hower made a motion to nominate Mr. Groothuis for Vice Chair.  

The motion carried:	5-0-1-1	

b) How to deal with FOIA requests
Mr. Atkins asked the Commission to respond within 24 hours of the next FOIA request.  Several of the commission members’ contact information was outdated.  A new contact list was circulated to collect the members’ most current contact information.
						 
8) COUNCIL COMMENTS 
NA

9) STAFF COMMENTS
Mr. Atkins mentioned that the tree ordinance, details, and specs are currently being updated.  As plans enter the town for review, additional tree preservation measures are being requested by the design engineers to protect more trees.  New town details and specs are being provided to the design engineers as part of this effort.  A large part of preserving the tree canopy is saving individual trees during development.  Several tree preservation measures were discussed.  

10) COMMISSIONERS COMMENTS 	
Mr. Groothuis and Mr. Welch discussed a new landscape pest discovered in Florida that came into the US from Mexico in a shipment of flowers.  Mr. Marshall discussed a newspaper article quoting the effects of trees on long life.  The results were that people live longer in neighborhoods with more trees.  Mr. Hower mentioned the Investment and Recovery Act (IRA) has committed 1.5 billion dollars to distribute through the Forest Service to State Forestry extension offices and to the local municipalities to plant trees. 		 

11) ADJOURNMENT 				 
Commissioner Marshall made a motion to adjourn.  
Motion to approve:	Marshall
Second:		Schneider
Carried:		6-0-1	

The meeting was adjourned at 8:35 PM

